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Senate Bill 1582  (Simitian/Maldonado)

Ocean Rangers 
Fact Sheet
Summary: 
SB1582 requires that two Ocean Rangers, one a licensed marine engineer to monitor environmental compliance, and one a state peace officer, who will be employed or under contract to the Department of Justice (Attorney General), be present on all cruise ships sailing to and from California waters from the west coast, Hawaii, Alaska, and Mexico. The program is funded by a $3.00 fee assessed on passengers and has no General Fund Costs. It requires DOJ to gather and report crime data on cruise ships. The bill sunsets in 5 years. 

The Rangers will serve three essential functions: 

1) To, “Assist the passengers and crew, as needed, with reporting alleged crimes occurring onboard and advising, where requested, on the proper law enforcement procedures regarding the gathering of evidence from alleged crime scenes and ensuring the process concerning witness identification and interviews is initiated.” Page 7, lines 22-26.

2) To provide environmental monitoring of waste discharge systems on cruise ships to ensure that California’s zero-discharge laws are being followed; and 

3) To strengthen Homeland Security reviews of crews and passengers disembarking at California ports of call.

Need for the bill:
· Currently cruise lines maintain the position that they are not obligated to investigate crimes, nor do they have the necessary technical expertise or crime laboratory.  They also argue that violent crime is not a problem. Actual rates of sexual assault are at least 50% higher than in normal on-shore jurisdictions.
· To successfully investigate alleged crimes and missing passengers, cases must be promptly reported to law enforcement authorities. In many cases there have been significant delays before authorities are notified. 
· An onboard Ranger employed by the Department of Justice will ensure that there is no conflict of interest between the cruise line and the victims. 
· With the added concern of terrorism, additional security is necessary to protect passengers and crewmembers. 
· Cruise ships are getting larger and generating more waste. While California has the most stringent laws in the nation regarding discharge, there is no way under current law to verify that the laws are being complied with.
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